
THE FELIPE COS MEMORIAL FLORIDA 300 MILE RALLYE FINALISTS EDITION

OCTOBER 2016 VOLUME 18, #10
Proud Organizer of the Annual Tropical Park Classic Car Show

Winner of the prestigious 2015 Golden Quill Award
Sponsor of the Felipe Cos Memorial Florida 300 Mile Rally

Happy                  Anniversary
of the 1956 Thunderbird

INSIDE THIS EDITION
FLORIDA 300 RALLY coverage, START to FINISH!

THE SEBRING THUNDER Spectacular

Classic Thunderbird Club Member’s Cars in the Rally

Tech Talk, CTCI News

Upcoming Club Events, Car Shows and Cruis-Ins

MUCH MORE! 



O C T O B E R  2 0 1 6  V O L U M E  1 8 ,  # 1 0

Make your dream happen.
• 3 LOCATIONS NATIONWIDE • HUGE IN-STOCK INVENTORIES  

• 24/7 PHONE SUPPORT • LOW SHIPPING RATES

1957 Thunderbird

“Hello, I just wanted to give praise to your company and the 
great job you do.  In a world that seems to lack in customer  
service, as well as a complete business plan, your company  
is head and shoulders above the rest.  Being a long time car  

restorer, tech advisor and a shop supervisor, it is a pleasure to 
deal with a company of your quality.  Through the years I have 
tried other companies but your company is the best...  Once 
again thanks for providing a great service to the car hobby.”    

Brent B. — Iowa

R e s t o R i n g  A m e R i c A n  H i s t o R y

55-57 THUNDERBIRD

VISIT US AT WWW.NATIONALPARTSDEPOT.COM
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FREE Parts Catalogs Call 24/7 800-874-7595

FLORIDA DEPOT  
800-874-7595  

900 SW 38th Ave  
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N CAROLINA DEPOT 
800-368-6451

7000 MacFarlane Blvd  
Charlotte, NC 28262

3 LOCATIONS  
WALK IN HOURS  
Mon. - Fri. 8am-7pm  
Sat. - Sun. 9am-5pm

Copyright © 2016 by National Parts Depot, All Rights Reserved
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Our meetings are held the Third Wednesday of 
each month at The Trattoria Pampered Chef
7347 Miami Lakes Dr. Miami Lakes FL 33014
Our Host is Gabriel Nash.
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Hello Club Members,

This Issue is dedicated to telling all our members about the GREAT TIME 
we had on the Florida 300 Mile Rallye in September. There will be, space 
permitting, lots of pictures from beginning to end, covering each event! Arlene 
and I participated with Car #12. It was our first Rallye and we had FUN!

Our monthly News magazine has lots of useful information, including upcoming 
Car Shows and Cruise-ins, Club contact information and technical articles. 
From time to time information becomes outdated. If you see an error, please let 
us know as soon as possible, so we can be correct in the next issue.

Recently we have been honored by receiving the OLD CARS Weelky 2015 
GOLDEN QUILL AWARD for a Collector Car Club Newsletter.

We have just received a CTCI Newsletter SILVER AWARD for our February 
2016, Felipe Cos Tribute Edition

Thank you all who have contribtued stories and pictures in 2016. We again 
compete among hundreds of Club publications for 2017!

Pictures of the Events are also available for viewing on our Club Facebook Page

www.facebook.com/ThunderbirdClubSouthFLorida  and our club Website

www.thunderbirdclubsouthflorida.com

I surely appreciate the articles that are being contributed to our Thunderbird 
News by our members. Please keep them coming! Top priority will go to articles 
about a Classic Thunderbird of South Florida Events and we welcome any story 
about a Classic Car Event where Thunderbirds appear. Technical articles are 
much appreciated, as some of us do get our fingernails dirty and our knuckles 
bloodied!

This year I look forward to a short story from EVERY CLUB MEMBER who owns 
a 1956 T-Bird for the 2016 Thunderbird News 

Tell us how you found it and why you bought it.

Where and from whom you bought it. i.e. (a nice couple living in Indianapolis 
who had owned it for 20 years)

If it has “history” or “celebrity” 

What condition was it in when you bought it?

What you have had done to it since you became the owner of it

What your plans are for the car in the future 

Believe me, we want to hear about YOUR car!  

You don’t need to be a ‘literary genius’ to write a few lines. I can fix up if you like

Please us Microsoft Word or the Apple Pages 

If you have favorite pictures of your “baby” please send those also, 1mb or 
smaller 

Deadline is the 3rd Thursday of the month right after or month club meeting. 

Thanks to you all for contributing to this month’s edition,

 

Ed Raabe

OCTOBER 2016



Q:  What city was 
the first to use 
parking meters?

The answer is on the 
last page!

INTERNET PAGE

HAPPY BIRTHDAY IN

THUNDERBIRD INFORMATION SUPER HIGHWAY:

2005 Thunderbird:	 _____________	www.fordautomobiles.com
Ford racing:	___________________	www.fordacing.com
Speedvision:	 __________________	www.speedvision.com
CTCI’s Home Page:	_____________	www.ctci.org
Daytona’s Turkey run:	___________	www.carshows.org
Metroplex EarlyBirds:	___________	www.geocities.com
Arizona Classic T-Bird Club:	 _____	classic-thunderbird.org
Santa Clara Valley T-Birds:	______	www.tbird.org/scvt
Sierra Nevada Classic T-Bird:	 ____	www.tbird.org/snctb
Connecticut Area Classic T-Bird:	__	www.tbirdsofconn.com
Chicagoland Thunderbirds:	_______	www.thunderbirds.org
Potomac Classic T-bird:	__________	www.hydratech.com
Old Cars	______________________	www. greatoldcars.com 
Classic T-Bird Club of Chicagoland	_ www.ctcc9.com

Have you seen our internet page?  We have changed our 
address www.thunderbirdclubsouthflorida.com and we 
have a Facebook page too! Search Classic Thunderbird 
Club South Florida or

www.facebook.com/ThunderbirdClubSouthFLorida

We encourage participation on our Facebook page. Send 
Posts about everything Thunderbird related and we will 
enjoy other “car stuff too. 

Like Museum Visits, Car shows and Cruise Ins you attend. 
And other stuff you think we T-Bird lovers would like. Just 
keep it as clean as your T-Bird on “Detail Day”! 

Our Club’s web page:

www.thunderbirdclubsouthflorida.com

NUMBERS TO KEEP
The following are contact numbers and e-mail address 
you need to have on file:

AACA Ft Lauderdale Region. President Louis Tassi
954-782-0107  www.ftlauderdaleaaca.com 

AACA South Florida Region. President, Ron Mitro
305-467-8196  www.aaca.org/southflorida 

Auto Appraisal Network: John & Bret Layzell
305-899-9963  www.autoappraisalnetwork.com/miami 

Benefit Car Shows: Oscar Castro
305-467-8196 www.benefitcarshows.com
oscar@benefitcarshows.com

Gerry Car Show: Gerry Perez
786 344-4228  email gerrycarshow@bellsouth.com 

Magic Mustangs: Frank Alonso
305 551-6077  Fadatec@aol.com

Muscle Stangs of Miami: Ayanidys Martinez
305 321-0437

Jumpin’ Jack Productions: Jack Corssino
305-214-2277  www.jumpinjackproductions.com 

DB Entertainment Inc.: Dick Barten
954-563-4000  Bandsouth@bellsouth.net 

Cruisin South Florida: Scott the MusicMan 
scott@cuisinsouthflorida.com 

Ft Lauderdale Mustang Club: Mark Patterson
www.flmustangclub.com  

Cobra Joe Productions: Joe Bevelacqua 
jbevsr@msn.com 

VMCCA Sun Coast Chapter.  President David Bobbitt 
305 661-1340 bobbitt@comcast.net 

Russ G Events: Russ Gagliano III
russ@russgevents.com 

My apologies, If I have 
missed your birthday it is 
because I do not have your 
information.
Please contact me
to update your records.

Paul Werner	 1st
Oscar Castro	 2nd
(Our Fearsome Leader!)

Mareylis Manso	 5th
Valentyna Saladino	 16th
Vera West	 16th
Kay Hall	 25th
Marion Schade	 27th

OCTOBER

October Auto Trivia

Lisette Morales	 28th
Debbie Ferretti	 28th
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Letter from the President   Oscar Castro

Happy Thundering!

Oscar Castro
President - 2016
Classic Thunderbird Club of South Florida  

Fellow Members, Thank You all for the continued increase of 
the monthly meeting attendance! Once again, we filled out the 
room for our September meeting! Please note that there will not 
be a monthly Wednesday meeting for October, it will be replaced 
by the LUAU (see more below). I hope to see all for our last 
Wednesday meeting of the year, which will be on Wednesday 
November 16th. The December meeting will be replaced by the 
Holiday Party on Sunday December 11th (see more below).

The 7th Edition of the Florida’s 300 Mile Rally, now known 
as the Felipe Cos Memorial Florida’s 300 Mile Rally is now 
history! A group of 37 cars journeyed north to meet up with the 
100 plus group of cars coming from other areas to participate 
in all of the events that made this an AWESOME weekend! It 
was a fun and exciting weekend (Sept 16-19), jam packed with 
activities such as; the 300 MILE RALLY, the MUSEUM VISIT, 
the GROUP LUNCHEON, the WINE TASTING, the WELCOME 
RECEPTION, the BURNOUT COMPETITION, the GROUP 
DINNER AT LOCAL WATERING HOLE, the CAR SHOW, the 
FLEA MARKET, the BBQ DINNER, the WINE AND CHEESE 
AWARDS RECEPTION, the MULTIPLE LAPS AROUND THE 
SEBRING TRACK, the SCAVENGER HUNT, and the GROUP 
LUNCH on the road back! For those of you that missed it, don’t 
worry, you will get another chance to experience the Rally, since 
we have already schedule the 8th edition for September 15-17 
of 2017!

We received confirmation from the Venetian Isles Homeowner’s 
Association to have our LUAU at their lakeside club house on 
Saturday October 15, 2016. We then confirmed with the troupe 
of Polynesian Dancers and the Fire-Knife Dancer, as well as with 
the very special Chef that will cook a great meal for us, right at the 
feast! Remember, this event will be at no cost to our members, 
just one of the ways that we are demonstrating our commitment 

to invest in our members and to thank them for their continued 
support during our activities and their willingness to say “present” 
when we need help with our fundraisers. We are about 3 weeks 
away from the LUAU, so please; look around for festive islands 
clothing to fit the ambiance for the evening. IMPORTANT, please 
go to our website www.thunderbirdclubsouthflorida.com and read 
all about the LUAU, then click on the RSVP link to let us know 
how many people are coming. You must RSVP for this event.

The Holiday Party is almost here too! Please go to our website 
www.thunderbirdclubsouthflorida.com and read all about it, we 
have a wonderful menu planned and as always a bunch of fun 
activities. I am particularly looking forward to the Mean Santa 
Exchange brought to you by our Premier Mean Santa Coordinator, 
Daisy! We will send out an email soon with the details and the link 
so that you can RSVP and choose your entree. You must RSVP 
and choose your entree for this event.

Please save the date, SUNDAY JANUARY 29, 2017, that will 
be the day for our yearly Tropical Park Show! This year, the 
attendance by show cars was super, and we also had many 
people come forward and volunteer to work the show! The result 
was an awesome show, and as history has shown, we get better 
every year, so get ready for another super show in 2017! More 
information coming soon!

Information on all of our activities are posted on our website www.
thunderbirdclubsouthflorida.com, check in often! Please make 
sure that your yearly club dues are up to date so that youcan 
take full advantage of all our activities!

Thank you all for being members of the best Classic.
Thunderbird Club in South Florida!

UPCOMING CLUB EVENTS

October 15th Saturday, The Luau
Venetian Isles Homeowner’s Club House 15399 Egret Lake
Circle Miami, Coral Way & 153rd Ave 7:45-9:30pm

December 11th Sunday, The Holiday Party
94th Aero Squadron 1395 NW 57th Ave Miami FL 6-9PM

January 29th 2017 Sunday Club Car Show, Tropical Park
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GUS MACHADO

GUS MACHADO

OF HIALEAH

OF KENDALL

5

1200 West 49th Street
Hialeah, Florida 33012

.822.3211

JANUARY 2012 VOLUME 14 , #1

2016 AACA NATIONAL/REGION EVENTS 
Check Antique Automobile or www.aaca.org
for more information
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CARD SIZE___	  $150.00(NON MEMBERS)

CARD SIZE___	  $95.00 (MEMBERS ONLY)

ANNUAL RATES
for advertising
in the newsletter

FULL PAGE____	 $675.00
1/2 PAGE______	 $375.00
1/4 PAGE______	 $250.00

Thunderbird News is the official newsletter of the 
Classic Thunderbird Club of South Florida. Our 
purpose is to inform our membership about, club 
meetings, club activities, Classic Car events and 
articles of interest to Ford Thunderbird owners.

Articles may be reproduced with the permission of the 
author.

The views and opinions expressed in Thunderbird 
News are those of the named author and do not 
necessarily reflect the opinions of the Editor, The 
Board of Directors of the Classic Thunderbird Club of 
South Florida or those of the membership.

Tech Corner reprinted with permission from CASCO



Meeting called by Oscar Castro
Oscar Castro, President
Type of meeting: Monthly Club meeting
Facilitator: Oscar Castro
Recording the Minutes: Shelley Faust

THE MINUTES

Business Agenda item: Upcoming events and Recap 
of The Felipe Cos Memorial Florida’s 300 Mile Rally

CALL TO ORDER: 7:20 PM

Oscar wants everyone to know that the website has 
been updated.

Our next event will be the Luau on Saturday, Oct. 15th 
from 7:45 – 9:30 PM. It will be at the Venetian Isles 
Homeowners Club House – 15399 Egret Lake Circle 
in Miami.

The Venetian house has a lakeside and beach area. 
It is on Coral Way and 153rd Ave. There will be 
Polynesian dancers, a fire dancer and great food. It is 
free to members.

For each invited guest it will be $ 35.00 each.

Our Holiday Party will be on Sunday, December 
11th from 6 – 9:30 PM at the 94th Aero Squadron 
Restaurant.

They are located at 1395 NW 57th Ave. in Miami by 
the airport. There will be a fish, chicken, prime rib and 
vegetarian selection. It was mentioned that the prime 
rib is delicious. The DJ will be Elvis.

Please see form online.

C L A S S I C  T H U N D E R B I R D  C L U B  O F  S O U T H  F L O R I D A

LASSICC

SO AU IDTH ORFL
CLUB

BY SHELLY FAUSTSeptember 21, 2016 6:30 PM at Trattoria Pampered Chef, Miami Lakes

MINUTES  OF  MEET ING 
If you want to participate in our gift exchange, please 
bring a super interesting gift for around $ 20 or more. 
Please put your name on the gift. Please note that we 
put a spin on the exchange and have a lot of fun.

Each member pays $ 15.00 for the Holiday party and 
the club pays $ 20.00.

For each invited guest again it will be $ 35.00 each.

Leo bought some antique signs to the meeting as a 
preview. They will be raffled off at the party.

We had some new members join us tonight:

Bob and Natalie who have a 65 Mustang and Bob is 
working on a 49 Hudson.

Jose and Meta who have a 56 Gold painted car with a 
Corvette motor.

WE ALL ENJOYED THE RALLY.

It was unanimous that Oscar did a super fantastic job 
and we all want a repeat.

Our group had 5 winners at the Sebring rally.

Ed wanted to mention that Norm took pictures on his 
drone at Sebring.

Our car show which was mentioned after we adjourned 
will be on Sunday, January 29th, 2017 at Tropical Park, 
which is a week before super bowl Sunday.

Motion to adjourn: Motion to adjourn was at 7:40 PM.
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I encourage all New Club Members 
to join CTCI as soon as possible and 
Current Members to keep your CTCI 
membership up to date.

Felipe Cos founded our CTCI Chapter, 
#114 for South Florida in November 
1998. Since then our club has hosted 
a CTCI International Convention in 
2004 and grown to include 50 member 
families.

Look at the benefits of membership. For 
myself, I have saved a lot of time and 
money by visiting Gil’s Garage, hosted 
by Gil Baumgartner CTCI Authenticity 
Chairman and ‘Thunderbird Guru’ and 
the Early Bird Club magazine is full of 
great articles and Club stories!

I have included the current CTCI 
membership application, which is 
available www.ctci.org in an editable 
.pdf format.

CTCI Classic Thunderbird Club International Membership
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CAR SHOWS
CLASSIC CAR EVENTS                                                  

U P C O M I N G

	
  

	
  

	
  

	
  

Benefitcarshows.com

Cruisinsothflorida.com

Flacarshows.com

Southdadecarshow.com 

4 GREAT SOURCES FOR On-Line 
CAR SHOW INFORMATION

www.benefitcasrshows.com

Saturday
Dec. 3rd

Friday night
Nov. 11th

www.benefitcarshows.com



CRUISE-INS

	
  

	
  

	
  

CLASSIC CAR EVENTS                                                  
U P C O M I N G
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The Felipe Cos Memorial Florida 300 Mile Rally/ Tour
BY ED RAABE

2016 marks the 7th Anniversary of The Florida 300 Rally.

The Rally has been renamed in honor of the memory of Felipe 
Cos our Club founder, The Felipe Cos Memorial Florida 300 
Rally.

Rally racing was a great passon of Felipe’s. He even competed 
twice in The Great Race. He would say “Car shows are for car 
owners, Rallies are for car drivers, which one are you?” Not only 
did he race in Rallies, he used that experience to create the 
Florida 300 Mile Rally 10 years ago, which has drawn people 
from all over the world here to Florida to compete since then! 
His last Rally was held in 2014, just a few short months before 
he passed.

This story is about the adventures of a Classic Thunderbird Club 
member couple’s FIRST Rally Experience.

Arlene and I set out on our first Rally adventure on Friday, Sept 
16th at 6am.

Thirty Seven Cars (37), Drivers and Navigators, competing in 
the 7th Edition of the Rallye arrived at the Seminole Truck Stop 
on US 27.

Breakfast was provided 
by The Flordia Car 
Marathon.

Florida Car Marathon be 
holding their 7th edition 500 
Mile Rally March 30th to April 
3rd in 2017

We were ready to begin our 
journey to Sebring FL. at 7am, 
right on schedule!. Oscar 
gathered us up, passed out 
our Car Decals and Rallye 
books and gave us the PEP talk.

Ricardo, Richard, Stuart & Gail 
Valentyna looks over the Rally 

Book

Our 1st Auto checkpoint was missed because we were so 
nervious, but Oscar anticpated that, so it was a “gimmie” and 
there was no penalty.

By the way, we missed the next one too!

Luckily Oscar gave us all that one too so it did not count 
against us either.

We all arrived 
In Lake Habor 
an hour later 
for a “Tailgate” 
breakfast.

So far, we hadn’t 
lost anyone, 
but the day was 
young and we 
were just an hour 
into it.

Arlene with our Rally Car

I have to tell you, when we saw the size of the book, 77 pages, 
we became a little aprehensive (transaltion: freaked out) since 
we never Rallied before. None the less, off we went. Arlene 
Driving and me Navigating. 
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Pit Stop at the Circle K on 
US 27, Great Idea! Some 
of us need gas, but all of us 
need the restroom!

Everyone was comparing 
notes and the enthusiasum 
for the event really took hold!

For us, we were hooked! It 
helped that we were gettting 
the Auro Control Zones now and we did all arrive at the gas 
station within 5 minutes of each other!

Next stop, “The Treasures 
Museum” in Lake Placid. 
This place was amazing, 
and no matter what kind 
of a “Car Enthusiast” you 
are, you appreciate the 
VW! The building was a 
100 year old former Citrus 
Packing factory that Robert, 
the owner, had converted 
to his restoration shop, devoted to VWs. He told us he once 
had 80 cars there and judging from the mounds of old VW parts 
covering the floor, we belived it!

Also there were a few rare 
cars in there including an 
unrestored, original Type 
1 convertible, he found in 
Argentina!

Another convertible sported 
a post-war radio that had 
only German city names 
on the dial, because 
immediately after World War 
2, German cities only had 
one station each!

Paul Werner solved the 
riddle about Robert’s doctor 
brothers (aka Robert is 
lying) and won a magnum of 
a nice Cabernet!

Off again, at 12 noon for a drive around senic lakes Placid and 
June, toward our final destination, lunch served by Century 21 
Advanced. All Service Realty in Sebring.

Lunch eaten by 1:30pm, we were off again to the Henscratch 
Winery, know for it’s wine, jams, jellies, sauces and dressings, 
all made from local fruit. Some had fun feeding the roosters and 
hens running all around, hence the name Henscratch winery, 
while others sampled the Fruit Wine. Our timimg was perfect as 
a torrental thunderstorm arrived at the same time, but not before 
we were all safely under cover!
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The Final and 5th Leg of the 
Rally began at 2:30 to Chateau 
Elan Hotel at the Sebring Intl. 
Raceway, our Rally’s final 
Destination, but a surprise was 
in store! Driving to the Hotel,

Oscar, who I forgot to metion 
was the Orchestrator of this 
Rallye, was standing in the 
road waving wildly at all of us 
to head down a road away from 
the Hotel!

Funny thing was, Arlene and 
I booked a different Hotel and we were heading that direction 
toward downtown already!

So WE knew were We were going, and sure enough, as we 
pulled off the side of the road, everyone followed us. Since we 
were the lead car.

I guess we really looked like we knew what we were doing! 
Oscar caught up and then, itinerery changed, we were off to the 
Sebring Circle to register for Saturday’s big event, The Sebring 
Thunder Car Show!

Oscar on Traffic Duty

Registration went off without a hitch, due to the excellent 
planning by Oscar, we were all preregistered and just had to 
pickup our Car Cards and “goodie bags”. Kathy and Madge from 
the Sebring Thunder organization did a great job! After we were 
all done it was off to the Hotels to check in and get ready for 
dinner later at the Cowpoke’s Watering Hole.

Ricardo and Cindy enjoyed the dinner!

Theresa and Mike McNeal like the band!

Dinner at The Cowpoke’s was a real taste of “country”. Everyone 
enjoyed the food and the band. We were joined by our friends 
Fran and Norm who have a home in Lake Placid. Norm brought 
his Phantom Drone to take videos of our cars at the Sebring 
Thunder Show the next day.

Leo, My name is Saladino, and don’t forget it!

Oscar,
What,

Me WORRY?
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Saturday, WOW, did we get the Royal Treatment from the 
Sebring Thunder Show officials, a whole street, just for us!

The Sebring Thunder Car Show started in 2009 and had over 
150 cars in attendance last year. With our 37 cars, they topped 
200 in 2016!

Three days of Sebring Thunder include a “Burn Out” contest, 
Car Show at the Historic Downtown Sebring Circle, Awards BBQ 
Dinner and a few laps around the Sebring International Raceway!

We all lined up along East Center Avenue starting at 8am.

This is a great Venue, Cars for the Guys and shopping for the 
Gals! There were 18 Classes from Vintage 1901- “Diamond in 
the Rough”

At 12 Noon, Car owners went to their cars and revved up the 
engines to create the famous “Sebring Thunder”. Our friend 
Norm arrived at 11:30 to launch his Drone and Video the Event. 
The Video can be seen on You -Tube and pictures are also 
available on our Club Website

www.thunderbirdclubsouthflorida.com

Facebook page

www.facebook.com/ThunderbirdClubSouthFLorida

See our cars displayed.
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Special note for Thunderbird 
lovers. Donny and Marie 
Keaney, originally from the 
Bronx, NY, now Sebring 
residents were on hand to 
display their “Honeymoon” 
1955 Thunderbird. I had 
the great pleasure to talk to 
Marie, who told me Donny 
had bought the car brand new in 55 and they Honeymooned 
with it in 61! Avid street and track racers, they displayed ‘period’ 
pictures of their racing exploits with their car! 

Marie told me “I was one of the ’good’ girls so they let me start 
the races by throwing down my scarf”. She said “you know it 
wasn’t legal, but all you guys did it”! I confessed about my street 
racing days on the Brooklyn-Queens expressway and we were 
“fast friends”! 

She even had a picture of her racing in a Hemi powered 
Hydroplane! 

Following the Car show we all went back to the Hotels to relax 
and cool off before heading to the Elks Club for the BBQ and 
Awards. 

Dinner was efficiently served, but since the Venue was a last 
minute alternative, there was not enough room for everyone. 
Oscar got a room in the back bar opened and tables set up for 
our Rallye group. Arlene and I arrived last, found seats up front, 
but didn’t see the rest of our group, because of that. 

The Fla 300 Rallye group 
earned several awards. Andres 
Rodriguez for his VW Beetle; 
1st in VW Class, Arlene Raabe 
for her Mercedes SLK280; 1st 
in Foreign Sports Cars Class 
and Paul and Anita Werner for 
their Mini Cooper Roadster; 
1st in Specialty Car Class. 

The funny story is since I did 
not see Paul & Anita in the 
room, I assumed they did not 
come for the BBQ, so I went 
up to receive the award for 
them, when their name was 

called. As I am beginning to tell the audience about their car I 
see them strolling up the isle from somewhere in the back! “OMG 
you ARE here”, I said. Then the former Mayor of Sebring, who 
was announcing the winners said, referring to me,” I don’t know 
about this guy, I think he’s just looking for 2 awards”. The room 
erupted in laughter!

Sponsor’s awards went to Jose & Meida Canal for their 56 Bel 
Air convertible and Ray & Lea Nodarse for their outstanding 
Corvette C7

A Wine and Cheese gathering followed back at the Chateau 
Elan Hotel. Awards were given for the Rallye participants and to 
the person who could solve the Murder Mystery Riddle.

Antique Class Winners John Layzell; Driver and 
Celia Layzell; Navigator 
won the Rallye with only 27 
seconds off perfect time with 
2 Aces! Second place went to 
Steven Ellinport; Driver and 
Susan Ellinport; Navigator, 
36 seconds off and Third 
Place to Dave Kissel; Driver 
and his nephew, Tony Blair; 
Navigator, 44 seconds off 
perfect time.
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Modern Class Winners
Tony Bedford; Driver and David Bedford: Navigator, 1st place 
24 seconds off perfect and the BEST Rallye performance! Ray 
Gonzales; Driver and Rosy Diaz; Navigator, 71 seconds off with 
2 Aces. Paul Werner; Driver and Anita Werner; Navigator, 82 
seconds off. Arlene and I came in 5th with 112 seconds off, Not 
bad for the Rookies!

Bob and Natalie Heslekrants won a Magnum of Cabernet for ‘Fill 
in the Blanks’ (aka getting to know you). The challenge was to 
speak to every Navigator to get their phone number!

Please see the complete results of all the participants on the 
charts.

Sunday morning, we kicked off the day with breakfast at the 
Runway Cafe at the Sebring Airport. It was foggy when we 
arrived but by the time we were done it cleared and we could 
see the planes just a few feet in front of us on the tarmac. Oscar 
received an appreciation gift card from all of us, presented by 
Daisy. 

He had a Car Decal with Felipe Cos Rallye number 99 made, 
which we all signed, to be given to Christy, Felipe’s Widow, as a 
tribute to Felipe. A very emotional moment for all of us!

RALLY ANTIQUE CARS

RALLY MODERN CARS

Next we caravanned over to the Sebring International Raceway 
tarmac to stage up for the “Lap Around the Track”

After some delay due to the Porsche Club scheduled track time, 
everyone was able to drive several laps to make up for the time 
we had to wait! Everyone got a chance to test their machines 
and display their driving skills! Below is John and Celia Layzell 
in the queue.
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CTCI NEWS
DUES ARE DUE in NOVEMBER each year

$35.00 MEMBERSHIP ARE DUE By DEC. 1st,
To become a member or renew your membership

Please go online to
www.thunderbirdclubsouthflorida.com 

Checks may be sent to:
THE CLASSIC THUNDERBIRD CLUB of 

SOUTH FLORIDA
Attention: Peter Klein, Treasurer
4133 Park Ave. Miami FL 33133

Zinc Dithiophosphate (ZDDP) is no longer available in most 
modern motor oils. Our Thunderbird engines require the 
ZDDP to provide lubricity to prevent premature camshaft 
wear (i.e. costly engine rebuild).

Some motor oils have ZDDP in them, such as Joe Gibbs 
Break-in Oil, Valvoline VR1 Racing Oil, or Eastwood ZDDP 
oil additive for classic vehicles that were manufactured 
before 1989.

The Eastwood product can be added at the time of an oil 
change if you use a modern engine oil or synthetic oil.

Remember our old T-bird engines were designed to use 
ZDDP in the oil because we have flat tappet cam and valve 
train.

Mike McNeal

TECH TALK CORNER
T-BIRD TECH REMINDER

Why modern motor oils may not be good for Our Thunderbird 
Engines.

Finally, our last Adventure was the “Scavenger Hunt on the 
way to Punta Gorda for lunch at Fisherman’s Village Harpoon 
Harry’s B&G. We followed the backroads of Florida looking for 
clues for answers to jot down in our Rallye book, such as ‘Itchy 
Fowl Grape Juice’ was Henscratch Winery, 
which we noted as we passed by the sign. 
“What do the Nickelson’s Drink?” seeing a 
sign for Nickelson’s Dairy, the answer must 
be Milk and so on!

SCAVENGER HUNT WINNERS
Oscar compiled the results and announced the winners at lunch.

John and Celia, 1st place winning by getting the Bonus question 
correctly! David and Tony 2nd and Ray and Rosy 3rd Event 
though we struggled to find some of the clues Arlene and I 
managed to finish 6th.

After a great seafood meal on the water at Harpoon Harry’s we 
all wondered through the stores at Fisherman’s Village, then 
homeward bound. 

Arlene and I were worn out, but glad we had the opportunity to 
join a great bunch of people, have a super time and discover the 
FUN of Rallying! 

Kudos to Oscar Castro for all the hard work he put into making 
the 7th Florida 300 Rally a big success! 

NEXT RALLY 
I don’t know about you, but if I had never heard or been in a 
Rally before, and I had just read this article, I would definitely 
want to be in the next one! Well, for all those adventurous souls 
out there, those that have never rallied but would want to, and 
those with RALLY blood already running thru their veins, don’t 
worry, the 8th edition of the Florida’s 300 Mile Rally will be held 
next year during the weekend of September 15-17! Check the 
Thunderbird’s Club website [www.thunderbirdclubsouthflorida.
com] for details and the kickoff announcement.
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1955-57

RESTORATION PARTS

GREAT PRICES!
EXPERIENCED PARTS
SPECIALISTS!
HUGE INVENTORY!

Larry’s Thunderbird &Mustang Parts
1180 California Ave #B • Corona, CA 92881

Orders: (800) 854-0393 • Info: (951) 270-3223 • 24-Hour FAX: (951) 270-3224

FIND US ON THE WEB! www.larrystbird.com

SUPPLYING CONCOURS-
QUALITY UPHOLSTERY, 

PARTS AND ACCESSORIES 
OVER 40 YEARS!

(800) 854-0393
GO FOR THE QUALITY

Dedicated to Excellence

�
�

�
CALL TODAY!

Like Us on 
Facebook

FREE 
Parts & 

Accessories 
Catalog!

Thunderbird

Dedicated to Excellence
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October Auto Trivia ANSWER

A: Oklahoma City, on July 16, 1935.

Q:  What city was the first to use parking meters?
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To all members
Remember that this newsletter 
goes to press the 15th of each 
month. Please remember the 
date! 
If you want your article to 
appear, I need it by the 15th!
We welcome any contributions 
that members can make to our 
newsletter! 
This year We want to feature 
stories about YOUR 1955 
Thunderbird 
Do you have any interesting 
photos of your car? Send it to 
me!
Do you have any interesting 
story about your car? Send them 
to me!

Felipe Cos introduced The 
Second Edition of the 
“Thunderpedia of the Classic 
Thunderbird” at the Branson/
Springfield Convention.

It has over 300 questions and 
asnwers, 1,000 photos, and over 
150 pages, all related in how to 
fix our Classic Thunderbirds.

There are no other books similar 
to this.

Price is $35.00Postage is $6.00

For more information contact
Ed Raabe by email at
ed.raabe@gmail.com

SECOND EDITION RELEASED



RADIATORS
We have 3 & 4 row core radiators

available for your Thunderbird!

-HEAVY-DUTY - 4 ROW, STD. CORE WITH
1/2” TUBES ON 9/16” CENTER

-HIGH EFFICIENCY - 4 ROW, HIGH EFFICIENCY
CORE WITH 1/2” TUBES ON 3/8” CENTER

-OPTIMA - 4 ROW, MAXIMUM EFFICIENCY
CORE WITH 1/2” TUBES ON 5/16” CENTER

FRONT DISC BRAKE KIT
Give your T-Bird the stopping power it

deserves!  Everything you see is
included in the kit, from rotors & calipers

to bearings & seals, its’ all there.
With easy to follow instructions, you’ll
be back on the road with a superior

braking system in no time.

2000-DBK 55/57 . . . . . . . . 1075.00

TOP WEATHERSTRIP KITS
We have been told that all of our hardtop

& soft top weatherstrips are 
“The Best Available”.  

We carry both types of hardtop weatherstrips!

HARDTOP KITS
51500-AK 55/Early 56, 7 Pc. Kit . 394.95
51501-BK Late 56/57, 7 Pc. Kit. . 394.95

SOFT TOP KIT
51502-CK 10 Pc. Kit. . . . . . . . . . 394.95

FRONT & REAR BRAKE DRUMS
MADE IN THE USA!

1125 55/57, Front . . . . . . 129.95
1126 55/57, Rear . . . . . . 129.95

COWL MOUNT ANTENNA
We have a high quality reproduction

antenna for your 1955-57 T-Bird!  
This cowl mount antenna has the

“ring”, As Original.  

Our kit includes antenna with plastic
base & rubber pad.

18813-AR 55/57 . . . . . . . kit 59.95

REAR SPRING MAJOR
OVERHAUL KIT
KIT INCLUDES:

✓ 2 - Rear shackle kit
✓ 2 - Front bushing bolt & nut
✓ 2 - Front bushing
✓ 4 - Spring mounting retainer
✓ 4 - Spring mounting insulator
✓ 12 or 16 - Anti-squeaks
✓ 2 - Center bolt & nut

5550-AKR 55 . . . . . . . . . . kit 139.95
5550-BKR 56/57. . . . . . . . kit 129.95

UPPER & LOWER BALL JOINT
KIT

Upper & lower ball joint with original
style washers & seals!

3051-K 55/57, New . . . . . 194.95

WATER
PUMP

New
reproduction
for your 55/57
Thunderbird, with
correct engineering
numbers in the casting!

8501-R 55/57 . . . . . . . . . 124.95

MADE IN

THE

USA!

UPHOLSTERY KIT
Upholstery Kit Includes:  Seat Covers,

Backrest Board, Door Panels, Quarter
Panel Cardboards, Windlace, Garnish Rail

Covers, Arm Rest Covers, Welt Cord
Beading, Vinyl Floor Cover, Dash Cover,

Drop Curtain & Carpet CALL FOR PRICING!

NEW

REPROD
UCTION

S!
EXHAUST MANIFOLD

These are excellent reproductions with 
original engineering numbers in the castings!

The LH Manifold is for Thunderbirds with 272, 292 & 312 Y-Block Engines.
The RH can be used on all 272, 292 & 312 Y-Block Engines with dual exhaust.

9430-EDB RH  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 255.00
9431-ECJ LH  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 255.00

9431-ECJ

9430-EDB

AIR CONDITIONING KIT
This kit includes all necessary parts to

install Air Conditioning on 55/57
Thunderbirds with 12 Volt

electrical systems.  
Our kits use the rotary

type compressor to
eliminate vibration!

GUARANTEED TO KEEP YOU COOL!
R12 & R134 REFRIGERANT IS

AVAILABLE - From $975.00

From $429.95




